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HE MESSENGER 

 

Vermont Lutheran Church’s Mission Statement: 

Christians Actively Reaching Out Experiencing Christ and Spreading His Word 

PASTOR’S MESSAGE 

  

 

Ask the Pastor Anything 

 

The Bible and the creeds state that Jesus descended into hell, then rose again after three days. 
Is there any biblical reference that states what Jesus did in hell for three days? 
 

Not really. There are two fairly obscure references in the Bible that can be interpreted that 
Jesus descended into hell – I Peter 3:18-20 and Ephesians 4:8-10. The language in these 
references is ambiguous, and many disagree that they state that Jesus descended into hell. 
 

However, from these references came the first full blown theory of the atonement. Atonement 
theories go to what the cross accomplished. The biggies are Ransom Theory, Satisfaction 
Theory, Penal Substitution Theory, and Moral Influence Theory. These theories were offered 
by various theologians from the early third century down through the Medieval Period. Mind 
you these are theories. None settled the matter. 
 

The first theory, the Ransom Theory, was popularized by early 
Church Fathers like Origen and Gregory of Nyssa. Using the 
above passages, this theory posited that Adam and Eve in the fall 
left humankind the captive of the Devil. God, in Christ, paid the 
Devil a ransom to free humankind from the Devil’s clutches.  But 
it was a trick. The Devil could not hold Christ, and in Christ’s 
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Pastor Rebecca will begin to briefly answer  the submitted questions 
άAsk me anything....about the Bible!έ  Some of the questions may 
require months of newsletters articles and a 250 page essay to answer, 
but she will do her best to answer them in two pages or less.  If you 
would like to discuss a question in person, please visit her at during 
office hours.  Please remember some of the topics covered may be 
sensitive to some individuals and you may have a different perspective 
on it, but this forum is to get the PastorΩs reflection on the question. 
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victory over the Devil the bonds of hell were loosed. So basically, Christ descended to hell to 
free humankind from the Devil’s clutches. 
 

The creeds are distillates of Christian theology constructed for the laity. When the creeds were 
formulated, this was the only atonement theory. The creeds picked it up. 
 

Pastor Rebecca Clancy 

PASTOR’S MESSAGE (continued) 

SPRING CLEANING TIME 
26
 He did this to dedicate the church to God by his word, after making it clean by washing it in 
water, 

27
 in order to present the church to himself in all its beauty - pure and faultless, without 

spot or wrinkle or any other imperfection. Ephesians 5:26-27 

The appearance of our facility influences people’s thoughts about our church. When it’s neat 
and tidy, people feel like we have our act together. If it’s sloppy or cluttered, people view the 
church less positively. 

What Church Clutter Communicates 
Clutter tells every person who enters: this space doesn’t really matter. 

Clutter tells church volunteers: good luck finding what you need! It’s easier to just buy more. 

Clutter tells talks to us: Hey there, take care of 
me! Hey there, I’m over here! Are you going to 
finish what you started? Clutter not only speaks, it 
shouts and confuses and distracts. What is your 
church clutter saying? 

Who is the Guest, Who is the Host? 
Church clutter asks us a basic question: Do your 
church members think of themselves as hosts or 
as guests? 

INVITATION to CELEBRATE! 

What:  Denise and Ron Boehnen’s 50th Wedding Anniversary 

When:  June 30th after church service 

Where:   Fellowship Hall for brunch 

Who: Vermont Lutheran Church Parishioners 

RSVP: Please help us give the catering service an estimate of the 
number of people to prepare for by signing up on the attendance 
sheet in the Narthex before June 2nd.  No gifts please. 
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NEWS 

Clutter-clearing is the work of a host, which is hard work and must be constantly repeated. 
Think of the tasks a host performs to be ready for a dinner party: Prepare the meal. Set the 
table. Light the candles. Empty the trash.  

Next time, repeat the process. 

When the hosting tasks are accomplished in timely ways, the result is obvious: church space 
is ready for guests, and is consistently presentable. 

Cluttered space sends a clear message, whether or not that message is intentional. Clutter 
says that we are preoccupied with our own past–our messes, our failures, our unfinished 
business–and are unready to welcome our future, including guests. 

What Jesus Says About Clutter 
Sometimes clergy think that we are like Jesus, too preoccupied with “things above” to worry 
about things on earth. Our precious energy goes to more important agendas: babies to 
welcome, grieving people to comfort, new neighbors to evangelize, pithy thoughts to tweet. 
Who has time to worry about church clutter? 

Do not store up for yourselves treasures on earth, where moth and rust consume and where 
thieves break in and steal; but store up for yourselves treasures in heaven, where neither 
moth nor rust consumes and where thieves do not break in and steal. For where your 
treasure is, there your heart will be also. ~ Jesus, Matthew 6:19-21. 

Some people think this verse is a license to ignore earthly stuff, but it could take the opposite 
meaning. Jesus acknowledges that material possessions matter because they occupy our 
minds as well as our physical space. 

Our stuff is not our treasure, but that doesn’t mean it’s trivial. Ignoring clutter invites it to 
multiply, to loom larger than it should, and to become actively negative. If you’ve ever dealt 
with a moth infestation in your winter clothes, or a shelf full of mildewed books, you know 
that Jesus wasn’t talking in pretty metaphors when he named moth and rust as enemies. 
Stuff can literally rot. 

Open space opens the heart. 

Open space creates a sense of hospitality and welcome. 

We desire for the church to be clean and ready for parishioners at all times. 

 

Cleanliness is Next to Godliness: Be certain to keep the church clean as a way to 
honor God. After church classes or church meals, make certain that all chairs and 
tables are where they are supposed to be, and throw away all paper in trash bins. 
Clean up after yourself in the bathroom and put all your supplies away in your 
designated areas.  We will all be happier for it.  Thank you! 



4 

GRADUATION BLESSING SERVICE 

On Sunday, May 19th at 9:30am, we will be holding a blessing service 
for the class of 2024 with special recognition at the Hospitality Hour 
following worship.  

Do you know someone who is graduating from 8th grade, senior high 
school, college or tech school? We would like to run the graduates’ pictures in the 
Bulletin/Messenger. Please submit their name, a note about where they may be headed 
after this milestone has passed, what their accomplishment is (including awards, 
scholarship, etc.) and where they will go from here. Also, any pictures you might have of 
your graduate would also be appreciated. Please e-mail the church at vermont 
_church@tds.net.  

The Cal Tollefson Scholarship recipients will also be recognized.  Scholarships are awarded 
to those members that are high school seniors whom apply.  We greatly appreciate the 
support that the congregation has shown Cal’s Scholarship. We prayerfully hope you will 
continue to consider supporting this joyful mission! We will once again collect a special 
offering for the “Cal Tollefson Scholarship” at that service. Please look for the envelopes with 
a graduation cap at the end of each pew; offerings placed in them will be designated to the 
scholarship. Thank you!  

NEWS 

PHOTO DISCLAIMER 

Please note that photographs and video footage will be taken throughout events at Vermont 
Lutheran Church.  These will be used by the Church for marketing and publicity in our 
publications, on our website and in social media or in any third party publication.  If you 
specifically do not want your image used, please notify the church office. 

MISSION TEAM SURVEY 

Greetings!  The Mission Team would like to thank everyone who participated in our survey 
earlier this year.  We learned a lot about what is important to us as a congregation and re-
ceived some great feedback on how we can further develop, expand, and fund mission ef-
forts at Vermont.   

We also confirmed what we already knew…a lot of things seem to magically happen around 
here and not everyone knows exactly how!  To help demystify things, we plan to meet with 
existing mission groups in the coming months to gain a better understanding of the work 
everyone is doing and ways the Mission Team can support those efforts.  

In the meantime, we know that fighting food insecurity has always been important to us and 
because there is an increased need during the summer, we are planning a couple of 
“themed” food drives over the coming months. These will be focused on specific items that 
are in high demand at the pantries, but not regularly donated.  Stay tuned for details! 

Blessings,  VLC Mission Team 
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MEMORIAL DAY PROGRAM 
Plans are under way for a dedication of the new veteran’s monument and honoring of our veterans 
on Memorial Day. The short program will be coordinated with the arrival of Black Earth Legion Post 
313 and their honor guard performance. The event will be on Monday, May 27 (Memorial Day), 
beginning at 10:15am as Post 313 arrives. It will include the recognition and reading of names of all 
veteran’s being added to the monument. Bud Erickson will give a short speech titled “A Tribute to 
Volunteers”, followed by the Legion 21-gun Rifle Salute and Taps. Refreshments and fellowship will 
follow. 

An important aspect of this dedication and program is to have as many honorees present as 
possible. Some are difficult to locate for notification so we’re asking family and friends to reach out to 
the following and inform them of the program. 

Gulf War and Beyond  (New Added Monument) 

Jeff Aeschlimann, Todd Aeschlimann, Ryan Barsness, Ryan Cowan, Tim Erickson, Mathew Lickel, 
Bruce Ludolph, Jeff Ludolph, Sherrie Parrell (deceased), Stephanie Perez (deceased) and Craig 
Severson (deceased). 

In addition, the following will be added to the appropriate existing markers. 

Kenneth Johnson, Virgil Simley, Carroll Lodahl, Harold Miller, Norman Sveum, Allan Koch, Charles 
Nelson Jr, David Simley, Marcus Ravnan and Lawrenz Knowles. 

 

 

 

 

 

HONOR SALUTE – Mickelsons-Martin American Legion 

Mickelsons-Martin American Legion Post 313 of Black Earth will continue its tradition of 
visiting local cemeteries on Memorial Day to honor the nation’s fallen. The post will perform 
their honor salute at Vermont Lutheran Cemetery on Memorial Day at 10:30am. Their 
complete Memorial Day schedule follows: 

8:30am- Sunning Hill Cemetery (Town of Berry) 
9:00am- Oak Hill Cemetery (Black Earth) 
9:45am- St. James Cemetery (Town of Vermont on County Road F) 
10:30am- Vermont Lutheran Cemetery 
11:00am-Veteran’s Park Honor Wall (Black Earth) 

NEWS (continued) 
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NEWS  (continued) 

ATTENDANCE 

April 2024 

7th 75 

14th 70 

21st 95 

28th 50 

MUSIC APPRECIATION SERVICE—May 5, 2024, 9:30 am 

Join  us for a special musical service.  The songs of the earth echo in our souls–we carry 
them in our hearts. In this way, music becomes a part of us. It’s a form of expression, a 
language that knows no bounds. When words fail, music speaks. We cannot keep silent. So, 
we sing.  

 

CHAINSAW SAFETY & MAINTENANCE WORKSHOP       Monday, May 
20th 8:00 a.m. - 5:00 p.m. 

Join us at Vermont Lutheran Church for this essential training! Colleen 
Robinson with Nature's Good Company, LLC and Luke Saunders of Blue 
Heron Stewardship, LLC are partnering to provide this certification course, 

open to all adults. Cost is $200. Register online at: 

Chainsaw Safety Workshop - Level 1 — Nature's Good Company, LLC (naturesgoodcompany.com) 

No prior chainsaw experience is required, and if you've been using a saw for years but never had 
formal training - this is for you too! Space is limited in this welcoming learning environment. Register 
online or contact Colleen at 608-395-4724 or the emails below. 

About your instructors and facilitators: Colleen and Luke partnered to offer two women's only 
chainsaw safety and maintenance classes in 2023. Colleen works for the Forest Stewards Guild and 
Luke is a Professional Member of the Guild. They are committed to a collective Guild vision of 
ecological, economical, and socially responsible forestry as the standard in forest management.  

The Guild plays a strong role in the Women Owning Woodlands national network, and trainings 
across the country. Contact Colleen with questions 
at info@naturesgoodcompany.org or colleen@forestguild.org. 

 

MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT 

April 2024 

  Actual Budgeted Diff. 

    Contributions   

Monthly $  52,836 $  14,167 $  38,669 

YTD  $  81,618 $  56,667 $  24,951  

   Operating Expenses   

Monthly $  14,493 $  18,115 ($  3,622)  

YTD  $  59,644 $  72,462 ($12,817) 

ALTAR DUTY—May 
Joanne Skalet &  

Julie Schmitt 
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May 5 

Music Appreciation Sunday 

Psalm 150:1-6 

Ephesians 5:17-19 

Luke 1:67-75 

 

May 12 

Mother's Day 

Genesis 1:26-31 

II Corinthians 5:16-21 

Luke 11:26-31 

 

May 19 

Pentecost 

Ecclesiastes 1:1-11 

Acts 2:1-21 

John 15:26-27, 16:4b-15 

 

May 26 

TBD 

 

MAY BIRTHDAYS 

Gale Kennedy May 01 

William Kennedy May 03 

Daniel Orth May 03 

Connor Danz May 04 

Joan Skalet May 04 

Charlene Meier May 06 

Derek Adler May 07 

Carey Norslien May 08 

Peder Ohlrogge May 08 

James Stapelmann May 08 

Lavonne Clason May 09 

Bruce Case May 10 

Shaye Doyle May 12 

Ellie Boebel May 13 

Pat Powers May 15 

Russell Severson May 16 

William Jr. Kennedy May 17 

Michael Syrjamaki May 18 

Taylor Ziemet May 18 

Jonathan Schultz May 22 

Brianna Herrling May 24 

Christy Maik May 25 

Myron Norslien May 25 

Gaila Olsen May 26 

Jensen Doyle May 29 

Justine Myers May 31 

https://lwr184.lt.acemlnc.com/Prod/link-tracker?notrack=1&redirectUrl=aHR0cHMlM0ElMkYlMkZsd3JmYXJtZXJzbWFya2V0Lm9yZyUzRnV0bV9zb3VyY2UlM0RhY3RpdmVjYW1wYWlnbiUyNnV0bV9tZWRpdW0lM0RlbWFpbCUyNnV0bV9jYW1wYWlnbiUzRGp1bHkyMSUyNnV0bV9jb250ZW50JTNEYnV0dG9uMQ==&a=9
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ELCA 
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ENDOWMENT RECEIPTIENT 2023 
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ENDOWMENT RECEIPTIENT 2024 
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ENDOWMENT RECEIPTIENT 2024 
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I               Call or email 

 

 

 

 

             to 

       

       Jane Hanson - 753-3067 -  oldjane18@gmail.com 
        

Visit Vermont’s Website:  

www.vermontlutheran.org 

Password:  CARES 

 

Log on to see all Vermont  

news and pictures!   

  

June Newsletter  
articles are due  
May 30th 

to Elizabeth Herrling at 
vermont_church@tds.net 

Vermont Lutheran Church 

9886 Vermont Church Road 
Black Earth, WI   53515 

Telephone (608) 767-3312 
 

E-mail address:  
Vermont_Church@tds.net 

It is our time to build a legacy 

 

Become a member of the Legacy Fund. Members of the Legacy Fund come from all walks of life and are 
united by a desire to preserve our beautiful Church, Cemetery and adjoining land. Vermont Lutheran Church 
owns and maintains a cemetery, historic church building, Gathering Place and 115 acres of adjacent land 
with a hilltop viewscape. Christian stewardship involves the faithful management of all the gifts God has 
given us, including accumulated, inherited and appreciated resources. Therefore, we created the Legacy 
Fund to encourage, receive and administer these gifts.  

Our goal is to generate and maintain a Legacy Fund of $1 Million dollars, or more. Through receipt of 
bequests, grants and/or gifts, contributions to the Legacy Fund and investment growth will serve three very 
important purposes now and into the future: 

 

1. Expand the cemetery and develop and maintain the adjacent land in a manner that maximizes its natural 
beauty and preserves its ecological importance; and, 

2. Provide funds to pay property taxes on the portion of the adjacent land subject to taxes; and, 

3. Provide funds for future maintenance of the cemetery and building and grounds needs of the Church. 

Any legacy member whose contribution totals $1,000 or more will be recognized with a brass plate on a 
prominently displayed plaque. Annual meeting reports will include all the names of those individuals who 
made a contribution of any amount that year. 


